
PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Wednesday, December 8th, 2010 – 1:30 p.m. 
Grand Forks City Hall Conference Room A-101 

 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Earl Haugen, Chairman, called the December 8th, 2010, meeting of the MPO Technical Advisory 
Committee to order at 1:31 p.m. 
 
CALL OF ROLL 
 
On a Call of Roll the following members were present:  Nancy Ellis, East Grand Forks Planning; 
Denny Johnson, NDDOT/Transit Division-Bismarck; Greg Boppre, East Grand Forks 
Consulting Engineer; Brad Gengler, Grand Forks City Planning; Les Noehre, NDDOT-Grand 
Forks District; Dustin Lang, NDDOT-Grand Forks District; Jane Williams, Grand Forks Traffic 
Engineer; and Dale Bergman, Cities Area Transit. 
 
Staff present were:  Earl Haugen, GF/EGF MPO Executive Director; Teri Kouba, GF/EGF MPO 
Planner; Matt Leal, GF/EGF Planning Technician; and Peggy McNelis, GF/EGF MPO Office 
Manager. 
 
DETERMINATION OF A QUORUM 
 
A quorum was present. 
 
MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE NOVEMBER 10TH, 2010, MINUTES OF THE 
TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 
MOVED BY BOPPRE, SECONDED BY ELLIS, TO APPROVE THE NOVEMBER 10TH, 
2010, MINUTES OF THE TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE, AS SUBMITTED. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

 
MATTER OF DRAFT 2011-2012 UNIFIED PLANNING WORK PROGRAM 
 
Haugen reported that this item involves the 2011-2012 Unified Planning Work Program for the 
MPO.  He stated that in 2011 we are doing certain items that we need to do, and then we are also 
doing some discretionary items as well.   
 
Haugen commented that one thing we will be doing, and we talked about this at our meeting last 
month, is to update our Transit Development Plan.  He stated that in looking at the entire transit 
system, and creating a five-year program, some operational changes will be made.  He added that  
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another thing we will be completing will be our Bike/Ped section, which, in 2012 will lead us up 
to completing our update of the Street and Highway portion of our Long Range Transportation 
Plan, thus, by the first quarter of 2013 we will have a complete multi-modal Long Range 
Transportation Plan available for consideration and final approval. 
 
Haugen reported that we also had a couple of requests for some additional studies that we will be 
doing in 2011.  He stated that the City of East Grand Forks’ number one priority is to have us re-
look at the proposed full intersection project at 5th Avenue N.W. and U.S. Business 2, which is 
currently a south right-in/right-out intersection.  He explained that we have already done a 
couple studies on this intersection, and it was programmed to be constructed this year, however 
some City Council members have been rethinking whether or not they want to commit to a full 
intersection at that location.  He pointed out, however, that if a full intersection is not done there 
will be other ramifications, which we did not document well, basically because the 5th Avenue 
N.W. intersection was thought to relieve most of them.  He added that the 5th Avenue N.W. 
intersection has been part of the Long Range Transportation Plan for over ten years, and we 
didn’t realize it was such an “iffy” proposition, but in any event, the City of East Grand Forks 
has asked us to re-examine the project, so we did include it in our work program in 2011. 
 
Haugen stated that the number one request for Grand Forks is to do a downtown parking 
analysis.  He explained that the study is two-fold:  1) first, under the City’s zoning code they 
have parking standards they need to follow, and they want us to look at these standards to make 
sure they are still viable; and 2) second, the City has an assessment policy for operation and 
maintenance, for which they use a fairly difficult formula in order to determine parking 
assessments for downtown businesses, and they want us to hire a consultant to assist in 
determining whether or not this policy needs to be modified in any way.   
 
Haugen reported that this fall we received funding for four additional studies, which will be 
carried over into 2011.  He stated that most of our work program in 2012 will involve the Street 
and Highway portion of our Long Range Transportation Plan; however we also received a 
request to update our Signal Coordination Plan, to do another bridge traffic intercept survey, and 
to consider UND’s Climate Action Plan’s temporal closure of University Avenue.   
 
Haugen briefly went over the financial breakdown, and appendices for the work program. 
 
Boppre asked about Task 300.7, GIS Development and Application, and whether or not it is just 
for MPO staff.  Haugen responded it was.  Boppre asked how much of the GIS information the 
City of East Grand Forks has.  Ellis responded that she has access to all of the GIS information, 
and uses it to provide maps for any City department requesting one, to provide property 
information for public hearings, etc..  Boppre asked if just property information is available on 
the GIS.  Haugen responded that it also includes pavement management information as well.  
Kouba added that they also have some utility information, such as light poles and other GPS 
information, but there is still considerable work left for this area of the GIS.  Boppre asked if, by 
street poles you mean traffic lights.  Kouba responded that it does not mean traffic lights, just 
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light poles.  Boppre asked if the MPO had someone gather this information.  Kouba responded 
that they did not, that Mr. Bail sent the information to her.   
 
Haugen commented that he did receive an e-mail from Stacey Hanson, NDOT, stating that 
Federal Highway has some comments pending on the work program.  He asked if Mr. Johnson 
knew what those comments might be.  Johnson responded he did not.  Haugen stated, then, that 
whatever action is taken today will need to include a statement in the motion to include any 
forthcoming comments from Federal Highway. 
 
MOVED BY BOPPRE, SECONDED BY GENGLER, TO FORWARD A 
RECOMMENDATION TO THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD THAT THEY 
APPROVE THE 2011-2012 UNIFIED PLANNING WORK PROGRAM, SUBJECT TO 
INCLUSION OF ANY COMMENTS OR CHANGES SUBMITTED BY FEDERAL 
HIGHWAY. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
MATTER OF NORTH DAKOTA PROJECT SUBMITTAL FOR 2012-2015 T.I.P. 
 
Haugen reported that December is the annual time in which North Dakota T.I.P. projects are 
submitted for consideration.  He stated that he does have a power point presentation (a copy of 
which is included in the file and available upon request) that will highlight the projects 
submitted. 
 
Presentation ensued. 
 
Haugen pointed out that there a couple of new things we are incorporating this year, year of 
expenditure and project scoring.  Noehre referred to the “New Process This Year” slide, and 
asked if the 3% increase in revenue per years is the CFR.  Haugen responded that it is not, that it 
is the agreement the MPOs and the NDDOT reached in regard to our financial year of 
expenditure approach for the T.I.P.s and S.T.I.P.s.  He cited the example of the urban allocation 
to the Urbanized Area, which is just under $3,000,000 for 2010, and that for the future we would 
increase that amount by 3% each year.  He added that the cost is 4%, so we aren’t gaining any 
ground, and are in-fact losing 1% each year.  Noehre commented that he just finds this 
confusing, that we have continuing resolutions, but are staying the same or less even though we 
are increasing revenue, it seems backwards to him.  Haugen responded that he can see Mr. 
Noehre’s point, however when they finalize FY2010, there was an increase in funds even though 
it took several continuing resolutions, but when they did finalize the budget it was at a higher 
level than FY 2009.  He added that it does sound as if they are going to do a continuing 
resolution for the rest of the year, and are not going to actually pass an individual budget, thus  
freezing everything at today’s dollars. 
 
Haugen reported that there were three enhancement applications; however in the summary list, 
and he needs to verify this with Ms. Williams, in 2012 they are only submitting Phase 1 of the 

 3 
 

 



PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
Wednesday, December 8th, 2010 
 
 
DeMers project.  Williams responded that it is her understanding they are all 2012 projects, but 
she will have to go back and check to make sure.  Haugen stated that the summary list shows 
them as separate years, but they are all completed as 2012 applications.  He explained that 
because the DeMers project is lengthy and costly, they felt if they submitted it as one project it 
would not be funded, so they split it into two phases, with the first phase including that portion 
from 42nd to 48th, and the second from 48th to 55th.  He added that eventually there will be a 
phase 3 that will connect it up to the system on 55th and University Avenue.   
 
Haugen went on to report that the third application is for the construction of a multi-use trail 
connecting the Lincoln Drive Trail to the Greenway Main Trail.    
 
Haugen reported that he didn’t notice anything new on the Regional side, as far as cost changes 
and what is in the T.I.P., so he did not do a similar table for the regional projects.  He stated that 
for the new year of the T.I.P., 2015, there are three projects:  1) Local - 47th Avenue South; 2) 
Regional - Washington Street Underpass; and 3) Regional - DeMers Avenue Rehabilitation from 
I-29 to Washington Street.  He pointed out that we also show regional projects one year beyond 
2015, or for FY2016, and those projects include:  1) Washington Street from Hammerling to 8th 
Avenue North; and 2) Kennedy Bridge Repair 
 
MOVED BY WILLIAMS, SECONDED BY ELLIS, TO FORWARD A RECOMMENDATION 
TO THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD THAT THEY APPROVE THE LIST OF 
CANDIDATE PROJECTS FOR THE FY 2012-2015 T.I.P. AS BEING CONSISTENT WITH 
THE LONG RANGE TRANSPORTATION PLAN AND GIVE IT PRIORITY RANKING. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
MATTER OF A.T.A.C. SCHOOL SAFETY STUDY FINAL REPORT 
 
Ellis reported that she presented the Draft A.T.A.C. School Safety Study report for Winship, 
Wilder, and St. Michael Elementary Schools to this body in November.  She said that a final 
Stakeholder meeting was held after the November Technical Advisory Committee meeting, and 
they did come up with a few changes, which have been incorporated into the final report. 
 
Ellis referred to the report, and went over the changes briefly. 
 
MOVED BY WILLIAMS, SECONDED BY GENGLER, TO FORWARD A 
RECOMMENDATION TO THE MPO EXECUTIVE POLICY BOARD THAT THEY 
APPROVE THE FINAL A.T.A.C. SCHOOL SAFETY STUDY FOR WILDER 
ELEMENTARY, WINSHIP ELEMENTARY, AND ST. MICHAEL’S ELEMENTARY 
SCHOOLS IN GRAND FORKS. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
 

 4 
 

 



PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
Wednesday, December 8th, 2010 
 
 
MATTER OF ADDITIONAL FEDERAL FUNDS FOR FY2011 
 
Haugen reported that Minnesota received $95,000,000 in additional federal funds, and North 
Dakota received $60,000,000 in additional federal funds.   
 
Haugen stated that when he wrote the staff report he had been asking North Dakota for an update 
on the status of their funds, however still has not received an update.  He commented that since 
then, Minnesota has shared the news that MnDOT will receive $71,000,000 of the additional 
funds, and that their local partners will receive $24,000,000, which will be split 50/50 between 
Metro and Greater Mn.  He stated that this means that District 2, of which we are a part of, will 
receive $6,100,000, and that MnDOT will advance the 2014 project on TH11 from Greenbush to 
3-miles west of Roseau for a September 2011 bit letting and will advance a 2015 project (yet to 
be selected) to backfill into 2014.  He said that in addition, State Aid for District 2 has selected 2 
projects for their portion of the funding; 1) resurfacing of various streets in Thief River Falls for 
$475,000 and 2) resurfacing of Beltrami CSAH 8 for $1,585,000. 
 
Haugen commented that the MPO Directors in Minnesota are communicating with MnDOT 
upper management about how these funds were not solicited through some of the normal public 
involvement processes that are required. Ellis added that at the RDC meeting, she knows that the 
counties were also discouraged that they didn’t have the ability to submit projects for this 
funding as well.  Boppre stated that on the city side of this, they have four cities – Bemidji, 
Crookston, Thief River and East Grand Forks, and the decision on where the funding would be 
programmed was based on who got some previous federal funds, and Thief River did not receive 
any so they were the recipients of these funds.   
 
Haugen commented that one thing MnDOT stressed is that there is a definite time-line for letting 
projects in Minnesota, and if that is the case with North Dakota, the longer they take to make a 
determination on where to program the funds, the less projects there will be available for funding 
because of the letting time. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 None. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOVED BY BOPPRE, SECONDED BY GENGLER, TO ADJOURN THE DECEMBER 8TH, 
2010, MEETING OF THE TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE AT 2:13 P.M. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
 
Peggy McNelis, Office Manager 
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